OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 07.07.20.                          




         
             1.  

Minutes of the Virtual Council Meeting held on 7th July 2020 

PRESENT:
P. Phillips (Chairman), J. Abbott, S Fardon, M. Frampton, P Jones, P Olney, G Sansom, S Nicholas, R Saunders, P White the Clerk, Mrs. Paice & 2 members of the public
	1.
	Public Open Session:

	
	Resident presented a proposal for a towpath along the route of East West Rail between Cambridge and Milton Keynes to be used by cyclists, walkers, wheelchairs and mobility scooters only – see item 18.

	
	

	2.
	Apologies: J. Walker (business)

	
	 

	3.
	Declarations of Interest: Cllr. Nicholas for item 8 as an allotment tenant.  Cllr. White for item 10a) & b) as known to the contractors, 12b) as a contractor quoting, 15 and 23a) as Chair of the Village Hall Committee and 24a) as a payment recipient.  Cllr. Frampton for item 15 as an affected resident.  Cllrs. Fardon and Olney for item 23b) as members of Youth Club Committee.

	
	
	

	4.
	Minutes of Council Meetings held on 2nd June 2020:
	Action

	
	Resolved: to adopt the minutes. 
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Clerk’s Report:
	

	
	Highways – residents were concerned about ruts in the Green and Bedford BC to repair as damage had been done whilst they were repairing the drain in the footpath.  Clerk had reported the loose drain cover in Station Road and resident’s request for tree to be trimmed at the junction of Copthorne Close/Reynes Drive to Bedford BC.  All of Lincroft footways would be resurfaced between 20.07.20. and 04.09.20.
	

	
	Grounds Maintenance – verges had not been cut in Pavenham Road but contractor had revisited and they had now been mown.  Bedford BC disagreed that the water bag around the Reynes Drive tree had been damaged by their strimmer but had replaced it.  Cllr. Jones had donated the cost of two water bags for Ruffs Furze trees and Council thanked her
	

	
	Local Council Funding – Mr. Fuller MP had discussed with Central Beds Council and had spoken to the Minister on their behalf.  He had not heard from Bedford Borough Council but general principles would be similar for them.  Clerk had requested an update.
	

	
	Waste bins – Clerk had chased Bedford BC to empty overflowing bin in Riverside and bin had now been emptied.  Awaiting Bedford BC decision on an additional bin on Church Lane 
	

	
	Fly tipping – Clerk had reported fly tipping in Highfield Road and Judges Spinney, which had been cleared
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Matters Arising from the Minutes of 2nd June 2020 :  none
	Action

	
	
	

	7.
	Police Report:
	Action

	
	There were 7 crimes reported between 27.05.20. and 30.06.20, 3 harassments, 1 assault without injury, 1 malicious communication, 1 burglary and 1 unauthorised taking of a vehicle.  Police had been called to break up a large gathering at the OSSC during the lockdown and a vehicle suspected of drug dealing near Lovell Road railway bridge had been reported to police.  

Speed Watch activities would not be resuming at present due to the age range of volunteers and need for sanitising of equipment.  Chair to put an article in the next Newsletter and on the website to encourage younger residents to join the Group.
	PP

	
	
	

	8.
	Allotments:
	Action

	
	Clerk had requested quotations to clear the land between the allotments and orchard.  One contractor was too busy to quote until the Autumn, awaiting one quotation and third had not responded.  Councillors had discussed use of the area during the nature walk and agreed that a combination of wildflowers and raised beds with seating would be preferable although allotment tenants might not appreciate seeding wildflowers adjacent to their plots.  Council would consider again once the land was cleared and would discuss quotations in September.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	9.
	Tree Policy:
	Action

	
	Forest of Marston Vale had suggested a tree survey of the parish as a starting point for a tree policy to ensure the policy delivers net environmental gain and then a Green Infrastructure Plan or similar less formal document.  Woodland Trust would respond when the Tree Charter Officer returned from furlough.  No response from Bedford BC.  Cllr. Olney suggested a map of the tree cover in Oakley as a first step and then consideration of areas where trees needed replacing or new trees could be planted.  Cllr. Sansom noted that net environmental gain was more complex than replacing trees as old trees absorbed more carbon than new young trees.  Cllr. Olney to ask the NDP Group to pursue.
	PO

	
	OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 07.07.20.
	2.

	
	Cllr. White noted that the Bedford Arms was seeking Council support to take over the spinney adjacent to the pub.  Council agreed to ask the Bedford Arms for a proposal to be discussed in September.
	PW

	
	
	

	10.
	Tree Works:
	Action

	
	a) the Green
	

	
	Borough Tree Officer had inspected the tree on the corner of the Green and advised that it had a fungal infection which would result in the further loss of limbs and high probability of a stem falling if left unmanaged. Tree could be pollarded but this would speed up decay and there was no guarantee the tree would survive harsh pruning. The only other option would be to remove and replace it.  Clerk had obtained       quotations for £200 + VAT to pollard to 2.4m and £120 (no VAT) to remove just the dead branches 
Proposed by Cllr. Sansom, seconded by Cllr. Jones that quotation for £200 + VAT be accepted

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) Grange Green
	Action

	
	Branches were overhanging the footway and parking space and Clerk had obtained quotations for £980 (no VAT) to crown lift all trees on the green to 4m and £270 + VAT to crown lift all to 3m. 
Proposed by Cllr. Jones, seconded by Cllr Nicholas that quotation for £270 + VAT be accepted

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	11.
	Village Signs and Planting:
	Action

	
	Chair suggested that the planting around the entrance signs and the ring at the crossroads and the signs themselves needed reconsideration.  There were weeds on some of the slabs, the hedge was hanging over the Lovell Road sign and the shrubs were not very attractive.  Watering had previously been a problem and he suggested asking neighbouring residents to help.  Clerk noted monies had not been included in 2020/21 budget for signs and only £250 for the planting & the War Memorial, of which £200 had been allocated.
Chair had planted the Pavenham Road sign and the ring and volunteered to plant the Highfield Road sign.  He was content to continue to maintain all three.  Chair also volunteered to ask residents in Lovell Road and Church Lane if they would be prepared to water the plants in their area.
Chair suggested new simpler, crisper sign boards as the existing ones had not weathered well.  Council agreed to consider for the 2021/22 budget and would agree a design at the October meeting.
Chair thanked resident for his work maintaining the War Memorial.
	PP

PP

Clerk

	
	
	

	12.
	Linch Furlong: 
	Action

	
	a) additional information board
	

	
	Following the walk round the site with the contractor, it had been suggested that Council install an additional board with changing information about flowers and wildlife to be seen at that time  Contractor had volunteered to take photographs and produce short videos for the website and Facebook.  Clerk noted that £1K had been included in the budget (excluding grass cutting).  Clerk to obtain quotations for a 1m wide, easily opened board to match the existing for consideration at September meeting.
Cllr. Frampton was concerned about weeds in Riverside meadow.  Cllr. Nicholas noted that the contractor was waiting until the wildflowers had seeded and would then control the more aggressive weeds.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) repairs to sculptures
	

	
	One of the sculptures had fallen and Clerk had received one quotation to repair all three for £410 + VAT.  Cllr. Sansom noted that the contractor had the fourth sculpture which had also fallen.
Proposed by Cllr. Fardon, seconded by Cllr. Abbott that quotation for £410 + VAT be accepted on safety grounds and contractor also re-fix fourth sculpture 
Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	13.
	Maintenance Contract for Linch Furlong & Riverside:
	Action

	
	Five-year contract would end in 2020/21.  Council agreed that the current contractor was doing an excellent  job and Clerk to ask if he was content to continue.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	14.
	Improving Biodiversity:
	Action

	
	a) Brockwell Meadow
	

	
	Council had allocated £1K in the 2020/21 budget for improving biodiversity and had agreed to hold site meetings with neighbouring residents as a first step.  Council agreed that a socially distanced, site meeting should be possible in September and Cllr. Sansom volunteered to lend a gazebo.  Cllr. Fardon commented that Council would need to be clear on the usage of the site – support for wildlife or public recreation plus possible use by Pre-School and councillors would consider over summer and discuss in September.  Cllr. Sansom would also discuss with Linch Furlong contractor. 
	ALL

GS
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	b) village verges
	Action

	
	Bedford BC had requested suggestions for areas which could be mowed less to encourage biodiversity.  Parish Council mowed most of the verges in Oakley and agreed to review the grass cutting tender for 2021/22.  Councillors suggested that mowing could be reduced on the verges adjacent to Riverside and in Station Road opposite the school and adjacent to The Grange and that Linch Furlong contractor could be asked to include these in the contract.  Clerk to ask contractor.
Cllr. White noted that the Station Road brambles were overhanging the footway and Clerk to ask contractor to trim. 
	Clerk
Clerk

	
	
	

	15.
	Bottle Bank:
	Action

	
	Resident adjacent to the bottle bank was concerned about the noise and broken glass and had asked for the unit to be relocated or removed.  Councillors suggested land opposite Judges Spinney, at the allotments or by the river bridges.  However, space to turn vehicles would be needed in Highfield Road which could encourage unauthorised access by travellers and broken glass could be a problem at the allotments and river bridges.  Cllr. Sansom was concerned that the facility should not be lost and suggested small plastic units similar to those at Bromham.  Cllr. Abbott volunteered to ask Bedford BC about replacements and using the Borough’s mobile camera to prevent fly tipping if the skip was removed.  Cllr. Abbott to report back and Clerk to obtain information from Bromham PC.   Council would then decide if a separate meeting to consider would be needed.
	JA
Clerk

	
	
	

	16.
	Re-opening Play Areas:
	Action

	
	Government had allowed play areas to re-open from 04.07.20. but Bedford BC was keeping their playgrounds closed because of the high incidence of coronavirus in Bedford.  Play areas had been inspected 07.07.20.and awaiting the report.  BATPC had advised that before any playground was re-opened a Covid 19 risk assessment must be carried out and a decision taken on whether it would be safe to re-open in the light of that risk assessment.  Clerk noted that cleaning and signage would be needed before re-opening and some equipment might need to be chained up to maintain social distancing.  Council agreed that play areas should open at the same time as Bedford BC’s and Cllr. Abbott to request copies of the Borough risk assessment and signs.  Cllr. White  volunteered to request quotations for cleaning the equipment.  
Grass cutters had requested access through the play area gates on the Green and Cllr. White suggested the three padlocks be changed for one coded lock.  Council agreed and Cllr. White to replace.
	JA
PW
PW

	
	
	

	17.
	Protocol for Local Coronavirus Lockdown:
	Action

	
	Mayor had met remotely with Council Chairs 27.06.20. and had requested they compile a protocol with key contacts and means of delivery of information in their village in case of the need for a local lockdown.  Clerk had circulated a draft and Council was content.
Cllr. Saunders suggested writing to the Post Office thanking them for their support for the village during the crisis and Council agreed.
	Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	18.
	Infrastructure Towpath along Route of East West Rail
	Action

	
	Resident suggested that an infrastructure towpath could be installed between Cambridge and Milton Keynes with links to the Town Centre, retail park and local villages.  There were approximately two trains per hour so they would not be intrusive and the Government was currently prepared to fund large infrastructure projects.  Councillors supported the proposal but Cllr. Abbott noted that the section between Bedford and Bletchley would not require the purchase of new land so Bedford to Cambridge was the most realistic option.  He suggested that Council include the proposal in their response to consultations on the new Borough Local Plan and resident put his proposal to Bedford BC.  Cllrs. Abbott, Olney & resident would discuss whether to submit to Full Council or the Environment Committee.  Cllr. Sansom noted that the new transport strategy for the Oxford/Cambridge arc would be released shortly and Council could put forward the proposal in their response.  In the meantime, Clerk to write to East West Rail, the two local MPs, Bedford BC, Cambridge CC, SEMLEP and CPRE.  Council would also suggest that the project be included for discussion at the Borough Network Meeting and that all new roads, bridges etc. should have a similar towpath.
	JA/PO
Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	19.
	Highway Matters
	Action

	
	Cllr. Fardon noted that the verge in Lincroft had yet to be repaired and residents were still parking on it.   Cllr. Abbott to ask Highways to restore when Lincroft footways were resurfaced. 
	JA

	
	
	

	20.
	Borough Councillor’s Report:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Abbott reported that the summary of the deep dive into the high incidence of coronavirus had been published and the Borough was pressing for more detailed data.  There were no hotspots but women between 30 and 59 were most often testing positive.  There were also concerns about lack of testing at Bedford Hospital.
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	There was a £32 million shortfall in the budget with income from facilities reducing by £13.7 million compounded by additional spending on coronavirus services.  Consequently, services would need to be cut and green bin collections would remain monthly for the foreseeable future.  There was no timescale yet for leisure centres to re-open.  Work on Oakley Road bridge over the A6 was progressing and work had begun on the Manton Lane footbridge.  Cllr. Abbott requested views on the narrowing of the High Street.  Councillors commented that without an alternative route for vehicles, congestion would be caused elsewhere and a cycle lane should have been included.  Cllr. Abbott noted that the money for the work was ring fenced so could not be used elsewhere.  Bedford BC had received a grant of £1 million for capital works and he had requested better provision for off road, drop off areas for schools.

Bromham Neighbourhood Plan would be proceeding to referendum as soon as possible and Stevington NDP had been submitted to Bedford BC.
Network Rail was in discussion with Bedford BC about the permanent parapets for the Highfield Road bridge.  They had undertaken to consult with the Parish Council and residents and Clerk to ask why this was not also taking place.

In response to Cllr. Sansom, he advised that work had started on the country park alongside the Ouse Valley Way and was being funded by developers.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	21.
	Planning Applications and Decisions and other planning matters: 

Decisions notified since last Council meeting – 2nd June 2020
	

	
	Application No.
	 20/00575/FUL – erection of carport extension to existing detached garage at 55A Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection on the grounds of overdevelopment of the site and impact on neighbours.  Proposed carport would dominate the garden area for a large number of neighbouring houses and would set a precedent for other buildings of this scale in other gardens in the area.

	
	Decision/Date:
	Refusal 02.06.20.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	20/00301/FUL – single storey rear extension at 21 High Street

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 11.06.20.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	20/00433/MAO – outline application for up to 20 dwellings including access on land west of Pavenham Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	Strong objection on the grounds that:

1. The proposed development does not comply with the Bedford BC Local Plan 2030, as the site is outside the SPA and does not comply with the policies on development in the countryside or the development principles in the Bedford BC Landscape Character Assessment. 

2. The proposed development does not comply with the Made Oakley Neighbourhood Plan, as other sites had been allocated, it would extend the village beyond its most northern extremity and adversely impact the landscape of the Stafford Bridge area.

	
	Decision/Date:
	Refusal 12.06.20.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	20/00684/FUL – single storey side & rear extensions including garage conversion at 23 Pavenham Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 06.07.20.

	
	
	

	
	Prior notification for single storey rear extension at 20 Grenidge Way had been granted permission 24.06.20.
	

	
	
	

	
	Applications received since last Council meeting – 2nd June 2020 

	
	Application No.
	a) 20/01127/TPO – remove 5 trees, coppice 1 tree , totemise 1 tree and prune 1 tree at Bedford Arms, High Street

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	b) 20/01128/TPO – fell 1 oak & 2 sycamore and reduce 1 oak at land at Westfield Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection but trees removed should be replaced if possible

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	c) 20/01169/FUL - 1 & 2 storey rear extension & single storey front porch extension at 112 Station Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection provided there is sufficient off road parking

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	d) 20/01253/FUL – garage conversion & external alterations to form ground floor bedroom & ensuite at 11 Reynes Drive

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection
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	Application No.
	e) 20/01341/FUL & 20/01342/LBC – demolition of conservatory & erection of single storey rear extension at Rectory Cottage, Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection provided the Conservation Officer is content

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	f) 20/01379/FUL – erection of detached garage to front at Kenmore, Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection as the garage is in front of the building line and th application does not conform to the Neighbourhood Plan which seeks to protect the wooded area along Church Lane

	
	
	

	22.
	Correspondence: 
	Action

	
	Local Government Association (LGA) – consultation on Code of Conduct
	

	
	LGA was consulting on a new Code of Conduct for councillors and Clerk had circulated the draft.  Clerk noted that the draft stated all councils must have a policy to address breaches of the Code but parish councils did not have powers under the Localism Act to deal with failure to comply, this was the responsibility of the Borough Monitoring Officer.  Council agreed to raise this issue.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	23.
	Grant Applications:
	Action

	
	a) Village Hall
	

	
	Village Hall had requested £264 to remove deadwood and ivy from trees in the grounds.  Total cost of the project was £264 including VAT as the Village Hall cannot reclaim VAT.  Previous grants had been made in 2009, 2016 & 2018 and all 7 committee members were Oakley residents.  Balance at 31.08.19. was £13,224.76 plus £12,536.72 investments.

Proposed by Cllr. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. Abbott that donation of £264 be made

Resolved – s. 137 donation
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) Youth Club
	

	
	Oakley Youth Club had requested £4,500 to fund the Youth Club from July 2020 – August 2021.  Club had an average of 28 attendees per week until mid-March when it closed due to coronavirus.  Youth Club was hoping to re-open in September with half the number of attendees each week but would return grant monies if unable to re-open.  Bank balance at 31.07.20. would be £1,028.15
Proposed by Cllr. Jones, seconded by Cllr. Frampton that £4,500 be granted

Resolved  S. 137 donation

Cllr. Fardon thanked Council on behalf of the Youth Club
	Clerk

	
	
	

	24.
	Finance Matters:
	Action

	
	accounts for period up to 30th June 2020
	

	Income and balances:
	

	NatWest Bank - Current account balance at 30.06.20.
	£23,939.90

	NatWest Bank – Business Reserve account balance at 30.06.20.
	£17,254.64

	Nationwide - Savings Bond
	£59,495.74

	Hampshire Trust - Savings Bond
	£82,421.90


	
	Received since last meeting:
	
	
	

	
	Methodist Church
	Directory
	50.00

	
	Oakley Building Services
	Directory
	55.00

	
	Pet Paws
	Directory
	40.00

	
	Barton
	Directory
	70.00

	
	Oakham 
	Directory
	70.00

	
	Priory Medical
	Directory
	70.00

	
	Jones
	Donation for tree water bags
	34.00

	
	Bedford BC
	2020/21 grass cutting contribution
	1,200.00

	
	
	Total
	£1,589.00


	
	Payments Already Made:
	
	
	Chq. No.

	
	Old School
	Rent for upper rooms June
	£153.83
	s/o

	
	Bedford BC
	Salaries/pensions June
	£1,763.79
	d/d

	
	Anglian Water
	Allotment water
	£81.75
	         d/d
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	Payments Made:
	
	
	

	Riches Skips
	Emptying bottle bank 12.05.20, 26.05.20, 08.06.20, 16.06.20. & 29.06.20.
	£456.00
	1623

	Almond Garage Doors
	Repairing Church Lane gate & fence
	£420.00
	1624

	White Hart Press
	Printing Newsletter
	£740.00
	1625

	Ursell
	Maintenance of War Memorial
	£200.00
	1626

	
	Total
	£3,796.30
	

	
	Resolved: to approve the accounts for payment
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) review of Nationwide investment
	

	
	Council had agreed to review in July whether 95 days’ notice should be given to withdraw some of the Nationwide investment.  As Council had funds of £41,194.54 available in current and reserve accounts, councillors agreed it was not necessary to give notice now and would review again in October
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	c) Bedford BC – review of Special Expenses
	

	
	Bedford BC had requested information on services provided by Council for consideration of Special Expenses.  Clerk had circulated a draft and  Council was content.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	d) Clerk’s expenses
	

	
	Proposed by Cllr. Abbott, seconded by Cllr. Jones that expenses of £156.73 for April – June be paid
	

	
	Resolved
	

	
	
	

	25.
	Date of Next Meeting:  1st September 2020
	


